

OCTOBER 2016

# PROMOTING EQUALITY:

## City and State Policy to Ensure Immigrant Safety and Inclusion



## ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

---

First and foremost, CPD thanks the immigrant communities that have been fighting for generations to make the cities they live in stronger and more just. With the help of organizers and advocates, and the support of allies in elected government, they imagined, demanded, and made real the innovative pro-immigrant policies described in this report. The report benefited from prior research and analysis conducted by a wide range of state, local and national organizations especially the National Immigration Law Center, that National Immigrant Justice Center, and the Migration Policy Institute. Finally we are grateful to Pooja Shethji and Olena Savvytska for research support and early drafting.

## ABOUT THE AUTHOR

---



**The Center for Popular Democracy** works to create equity, opportunity, and a dynamic democracy in partnership with high-impact base-building organizations, organizing alliances, and progressive unions. CPD strengthens our collective capacity to envision and win an innovative pro-worker, pro-immigrant, racial and economic justice agenda.

[www.populardemocracy.org](http://www.populardemocracy.org)

twitter: @popdemoc

# Promoting Equality: City and State Policy to Ensure Immigrant Safety and Inclusion

## Executive Summary

In June of 2016, the United States Supreme Court issued a decision affirming a lower court decision blocking implementation of two programs—an enhanced Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) program and Deferred Action for Parents of Americans and Lawful Permanent Residents (DAPA) program—that would have provided temporary relief from deportation for millions of undocumented immigrants. The decision was the latest in a series of major setbacks immigrants and organizers have faced in recent years at the federal level—from Congress’s repeated failure to pass the Development, Relief, and Education for Alien Minors (DREAM) Act, which would have provided young undocumented immigrants with a pathway to citizenship, to the stalled effort to enact comprehensive immigration reform.

Despite these disappointments at the federal level, there have been major strides to protect and include immigrant families at the state and local level. Grassroots organizations led by immigrants have built relationships with local elected officials and policy makers. Working together they have envisioned, enacted, and implemented an exciting range of initiatives that step in where the federal government has failed and that promote inclusion, equity, access to vital benefits, and access to justice.

Local legislators and the constituents they serve have come to realize that denying basic rights to large numbers of people is not only unethical, but has a negative impact on the economic, cultural and social health of cities. Over the last decade, immigrants, their allies, and city and state governments have advanced innovative policies designed to promote opportunities for immigrants, to eliminate discrimination against immigrants in a wide range of contexts—from law enforcement to education, and to make it possible for immigrant communities to access the services and benefits to which they are entitled.

This report offers a survey of the state and local immigrant rights policy landscape, describes the variety of policies and programs now in place in different jurisdictions, outlines the benefits these policies bring, and identifies key considerations in each case. The policies highlighted fall into two categories.

**1) Policies that promote greater inclusion and confer extensive social and economic benefits for immigrants and the broader community. These include:**

- Municipal identification cards (p. 5)
- Driver's licenses (p. 8)
- Education equity (p. 10)
- Language access (p. 12)
- Citizenship support (p. 15)
- Non-citizen voting (p. 16)

**2) Policies to help keep local immigrant families together in the face of overly aggressive deportation practices. These include:**

- Access to counsel programs for immigrants in detention (p. 18)
- Preventing the co-optation of local law enforcement by federal immigration enforcement (p. 20)
- Refusing to host detention centers (p. 23)
- Criminal law reforms (p. 24)

The report concludes with case studies highlighting cities and states that have put these policies in place. The report aims to inspire communities, advocates, and local and state lawmakers to promote creative, bold, innovative policies that create welcoming and inclusive cities for immigrants and the broader communities where they live. The need for these policies is particularly acute, given the rise in anti-immigrant sentiment and xenophobia in recent years. Cities and states have the opportunity to influence immigration policy at the federal level by setting an example at the local level.

## Introduction

On June 23, 2016, the United States Supreme Court issued a ruling affirming a lower court decision blocking the implementation of two programs, an enhanced Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals (DACA) and Deferred Action for Parents of Americans and Lawful Permanent Residents (DAPA). The DACA and DAPA programs would have provided over 5 million immigrants with temporary deportation relief. The ruling, which has left millions of families in limbo, put in sharp relief Congress's failure to enact comprehensive immigration reform and provide a meaningful pathway to citizenship for millions of undocumented immigrants.

Unfortunately, the decision is the latest in a series of setbacks immigrants and organizers have faced in recent years. When President Obama was elected in 2008, immigrant communities had new hope for long awaited, desperately needed reforms to our immigration system. Given the more than 11 million people without legal status who make their home in the United States, live in fear of deportation, and struggle to support themselves and their families, many hoped that Congress and the new administration would work together to overhaul the inhumane and ineffective set of immigration laws and policies.

Despite the tremendous organizing efforts of immigrants demanding legislative action in Washington, advocates and communities have faced painful disappointments. These include Congress's repeated failure to pass the Development, Relief, and Education for Alien Minors (DREAM) Act, which would have provided young immigrants with a pathway to citizenship, the stalled effort to enact comprehensive immigration reform, and the recent blocking of President Obama's plan to extend administrative relief to immigrant families.

As efforts to create change at the federal level have been thwarted, there has been progress and innovation at the state and local level. Increasingly, immigrants and the cities and states where they live, have been making the case that policies that empower and protect immigrants are good public policy. Supporting naturalization yields tangible economic benefits, not only for immigrants, but also for the cities where they live. Educating immigrant children allows them to meet their full potential and contribute to our society. Expanding access to driver's licenses means safer roads for everyone.

Local legislators, and the constituents they serve, have come to realize that denying basic rights to large numbers of people is not only unethical, but also has a negative impact on the economic, cultural and social health of cities. Over the last decade, immigrants, their allies, and city and state governments have advanced innovative policies that promote opportunities for immigrants, eliminate discrimination against immigrants in a wide range of contexts—from law enforcement to education, and make it possible for immigrant communities to access the services and benefits to which they are entitled.

As of mid-2016:

- 16 states have laws allowing undocumented residents to access the same tuition benefits that their U.S. Citizen counterparts have at state colleges and universities;
- 12 states issue driver's licenses to undocumented residents;
- 2 states, and more than 300 cities and counties, have policies limiting the co-optation of local law enforcement agencies by Immigration and Customs Enforcement;

- Over a dozen cities now have some form of local municipal identification (muni-ID) cards, available to all residents regardless of immigration status;
- New York City is home to the nation's first publicly funded universal representation program for immigrants in detention; and
- Takoma Park, Maryland, allows non-citizens to vote in local elections.

Campaigns are underway all over the country to replicate and improve upon these inclusive policy measures, many of which would have seemed unthinkable a decade ago.

The strides that cities and states are making towards immigrant equality are powerful and inspiring. Not only are these new local laws and policies making life better in concrete ways for immigrants and the communities in which they live, but they are also helping to shift the national conversation on immigration away from a fear-driven debate about who to exclude, towards a real conversation that acknowledges immigrants as equal members of our society. This is incredibly important because the most significant aspects of the immigration system can still only be changed by federal policy makers. Without large-scale reforms to our federal immigration system, we will not achieve full inclusion and opportunity for all immigrants.

This report describes in-depth a wide range of city, county and state level policies that work to promote equity by supporting immigrants. Section One focuses on policies that states and cities have adopted to promote opportunities for immigrants—from municipal-ID programs to driver's licenses to language access policies. Section Two focuses on efforts by states and localities to mitigate the impact on local communities of punitive enforcement efforts at the federal level. This includes efforts to provide universal free representation to immigrants in detention proceedings as well as efforts to limit co-optation of local law enforcement by federal immigration enforcement. Using case studies, the report also highlights states and cities that have implemented policies with far reaching impacts on immigrants and others who have been marginalized.

We hope that the possibility of improving the lives of immigrant families through state and local policy-making will inspire communities and elected officials to implement bold and creative new strategies for promoting justice and opportunity for immigrants, which will also have far reaching implications for immigration policy at the federal level.

## Section One: Policies to Promote Opportunity for Immigrants

Across the country, cities and states working hand-in-hand with immigrant communities and advocates have enacted policies that increase opportunity and access to a range of services for immigrants. At their core, these policies are designed to include and empower immigrants by giving them access to existing institutions and power structures. They also promote effective governance generally. These policies, which range from municipal identification programs to driver's licenses to language access policies, have the added advantage of improving access and opportunity not only to immigrants but also to other historically marginalized communities. They are policies that promote greater civic engagement and participation, safer communities, and help ensure that immigrants and others are able to live their lives to their fullest potential. Cities and states realize tangible economic and other benefits from greater participation, making enactment of these policies a win-win proposition for both immigrants and the communities where they live.

### Municipal Identification Cards

The ability to provide proof of identity is a basic necessity that many Americans take for granted. Increasingly, almost every aspect of daily life requires proper identification. Without the right form of identification a person may not be able to open a bank account or cash a check, see a doctor at a hospital, register a child for school, apply for public benefits, file a complaint with the police department, borrow a book from a library, vote in an election, or even collect a package from the post office. Ironically, the very people who are most in need of such basic services are also those who have the most difficulty obtaining the proof of identity that will allow them to access those services. Immigrants—especially but not exclusively undocumented immigrants—are one of the biggest groups impacted by the barriers to obtaining official government identification.

Municipal identification (muni-ID) cards, a form of government-backed or issued identification cards, are designed to meet this need. Muni-IDs provide immigrants—regardless of immigration status—a form of official city identification that enables them to access to a range of services and benefits. Municipal ID card programs can also reach many other communities— the homeless, the elderly, those returning from a period of incarceration—that face obstacles to obtaining ID.

In 2007 New Haven became the first city in the country to offer municipal ID cards to all residents regardless of immigration status. This was spurred by a series of robberies targeting unbanked immigrants and general fear by immigrants in their interactions with local law enforcement. Since the introduction of muni-ID in New Haven, at least 15 additional cities have launched their own municipal ID cards, and campaigns are underway in at least a dozen other jurisdictions.

### Cities and Counties with Municipal ID Programs that Include Undocumented Immigrants:<sup>1</sup>

New Haven, CT  
Hartford, CT  
New York City, NY  
Mercer County, NJ  
Newark, NJ  
Roselle, NJ

Richmond, CA  
San Francisco, CA  
Oakland, CA  
Johnson County, IA  
Ann Arbor, MI  
Greensboro, NC

Kansas City, MO  
Washtenaw County, MI  
Los Angeles, CA\*  
Bridgeport, CT\*

*\*These cities have approved but not yet launched their ID card programs.*

In addition to serving practical urgencies, identification cards also have a symbolic importance as a sign of membership in the community. Cities that offer muni-ID cards to their residents regardless of immigration status are making a powerful statement about the importance of immigrants to our shared social, economic, and political life.

Most municipal ID card programs share certain common elements. First and foremost, the list of documents city programs accept as proof of residency and identity is longer and more flexible than the list accepted for state or federal identification. Second, muni-IDs are accepted by a wide range of local institutions and agencies, in both the public and private sector. Finally, in administering the program, the local government or non-profit administering the program prohibits or severely restricts the retention of underlying application documents in order to protect the privacy of card applicants. This also helps assuage fears of racial profiling and law enforcement targeting vulnerable residents.

The success of local muni-ID programs depends on how well they are tailored to meet the needs of the local community. The best programs are designed and implemented through a process of constant consultation between policy makers and those the program is intended to serve.

The current range of municipal ID programs reflects the diverse needs and challenges different cities face. For example:

- New York City, home to over 3 million immigrants, faced the unique challenge of scale when creating IDNYC, a program which as of this publication has an enrollment of over 860,000 people. To reach New York's diverse and sizable immigrant population, Mayor de Blasio's administration invested heavily in outreach and education to ensure awareness of the program in all five boroughs, and ensured that application sites were numerous and accessible.
- In San Francisco, the community wanted an ID that its transgender population could feel comfortable using. In response to these concerns, the city created a card that does not display the cardholder's gender.
- While it is usually ideal for muni-IDs to be issued by the local government itself, it is not always politically possible to establish such programs. Therefore, in places like Greensboro, NC and Kansas City, MO, non-profit organizations are issuing cards and then working with individual government agencies to have the cards accepted.<sup>2</sup>

The vast majority of these municipal ID initiatives passed with surprisingly little political backlash. However, that may change as local campaigns spread to jurisdictions that are traditionally less immigrant-friendly. For example, the North Carolina state legislature passed a bill, known as HB318, at the end of its 2015 session that would prohibit state government officials from accepting municipal identification cards.<sup>3</sup> The law still allows local law enforcement officials to accept privately issued ID cards if they are the only form of identification available. This carve-out turns any city or county ID card into a law enforcement tool exclusively and defeats the original purpose of municipal ID card programs—to open up access to a range of services and benefits.

Despite these new challenges, muni-IDs still provide one of the best ways for cities across the country to dramatically improve the range of services and opportunities available to immigrants. It also sends a strong message of inclusion and acknowledgement of the many contributions of immigrants to our society.

## Municipal ID Case Studies

### IDNYC—New York, NY

During his 2013 mayoral campaign, Bill de Blasio promised to create a city ID card that would be accessible to all New Yorkers, regardless of immigration status. Shortly after his election, Mayor de Blasio began working with a broad coalition of local community organizations representing immigrants, young people, the transgender community, formerly incarcerated people, and privacy advocates, to develop a program that would enable all New Yorkers to take advantage of everything the city has to offer—from public services and benefits to cultural and entertainment institutions. **Officially launched in January 2014, IDNYC is the largest municipal ID program in the country, with nearly a million participants and new applicants every day.**

The success of IDNYC is the result of the combined efforts of advocacy organizations, such as Make the Road New York, Picture the Homeless, and the Center for Popular Democracy, the New York City Council and Mayor de Blasio's deep engagement of the community in designing the program, and of a wide range of city institutions in implementing the program. IDNYC is accepted as proof of residency and identity by all city agencies and offices, including the New York City Police Department. Dozens of museums and cultural venues offer benefits to cardholders, and a growing number of financial institutions accept the card for the purposes of opening new accounts. IDNYC also comes with discounts on entertainment and recreation, and is fully integrated with a range of city programs, including the libraries, the park system, and BigAppleRX, the city's prescription drug discount card. There are IDNYC enrollment centers in all five boroughs, and the Mayor's Office of Immigrant Affairs, which oversees the administration of IDNYC, is constantly working to update the application process to include as many New Yorkers as possible.

### FaithAction ID—Greensboro, NC

FaithAction is a local non-profit organization that works to welcome and serve immigrants and their families in Greensboro, North Carolina. The FaithAction ID was launched in 2013, providing identification for any resident who does not have

access to government issued forms of ID, and for those who support the mission and work of FaithAction. The FaithAction ID grew out of a series of dialogues that the organization hosted between the Greensboro Police Department (GPD) and the local immigrant community to build communication and trust. The card was endorsed, and relied upon by the GPD, as well as a range of other city departments and offices, including the public schools.

The FaithAction ID had been operating smoothly, and growing steadily, for two years when the North Carolina State legislature passed HB 318 in October of 2015. While early drafts of the bill blocked law enforcement's ability to accept the FaithAction ID, the primary draw for immigrants to get the card, a last minute Senate amendment removed that clause because of intense pressure from supporters of the program. Interestingly, the passage of HB 318 led to an explosion of interest in the FaithAction model and organizations across the state formed a network to implement the local ID model in their communities.

While HB 318 did block the use of a non-governmental ID in certain contexts, network members have been able to gain acceptance for the FaithAction ID with police and sheriff's departments, hospitals, health centers, banks and other local businesses.

Since the program's launch FaithAction—the national United We Dream network—helped to expand the program, leading work in 3 rural counties. All told, the program has held 20 ID drives and has issued over 5,000 FaithAction identification cards. Alamance, Forsyth, Moore, Montgomery, Durham, Orange and Mecklenburg Counties as well as the city of Asheboro have also joined the FaithAction ID network.

Several cities including Cincinnati, OH, and Houston, TX are considering modeling their own programs on the FaithAction ID. The FaithAction model is especially promising for cities where an official city ID is not politically possible in the short term. Even without a legislative mandate, executives, government offices and law enforcement agencies can work with the local community to establish an ID program that addresses their needs and supports good governance.

## Driver's Licenses

In many places in the United States, driving is key to daily life. To get to work, take kids to school, shop for groceries, attend doctors' appointments, or visit friends and family, a person needs to be able to drive. Most states do not grant driver's licenses to people without legal immigration status. This leaves many undocumented immigrants, who need to drive, to do so without a license and without the protection of insurance. Driving to school or work without a license can mean risking deportation, which results in daily anxiety.<sup>4</sup> Lack of access to driver's licenses for undocumented immigrants is problematic not only for unlicensed immigrant drivers, but also for everyone else with whom they share the road. Each year accidents caused by uninsured drivers result in over \$4.1 billion in insurance losses.<sup>5</sup>

Given this reality, allowing people to obtain driver's licenses, regardless of their immigration status, is common sense. Doing so improves road safety and reduces the number of uninsured motorists which reduces insurance rates for everyone.<sup>6</sup>

In addition, immigrants who can legally drive are more likely to work and experience increased earning potential as a result which, in turn, increases state tax revenue and boosts economic activity.<sup>7</sup> States also generate additional revenue through driver's license application and registration fees.

Recognizing the ways that restricting access to driver's licenses hurts undocumented residents and makes the roads more dangerous for all drivers, twelve states plus the District of Columbia have passed laws allowing individuals to access driver's licenses regardless of immigration status. These states include:

California	Hawaii	Utah
Colorado	Illinois	Vermont
Connecticut	Maryland	Washington
Delaware	New Mexico	
Washington, DC	Nevada	

States' ability to issue licenses to undocumented people is complicated by the federal REAL ID Act (REAL ID), a 2005 law that established a set of national standards that state driver's licenses must meet in order to be used for federal identification purposes. REAL ID authorizes states to provide licenses to unauthorized immigrants, as long as those licenses are distinct in specific ways.<sup>8</sup> In order to comply with REAL ID, most states granting driver's licenses to undocumented immigrants display explicit language on a license that it is "not valid for federal purposes." States like Colorado and Connecticut include language on the license indicating that it is not acceptable for voting or claiming public benefits. Other states like Maryland require by law that the driver's licenses issued to undocumented individuals be distinguishable in color or design from other licenses.

REAL ID has been a controversial and heavily litigated statute since its initial passage due in large part to privacy concerns and potential constitutional violations.<sup>9</sup> The question of whether and how to comply with REAL ID has therefore been a key point of negotiation in most of the campaigns to extend driver's licenses to immigrants. Two states—Washington and New Mexico—currently provide uniform licenses to all drivers, in direct defiance of REAL ID. Of the states that provide licenses to undocumented drivers, four states—Colorado, New Mexico, Washington, and Utah—have passed laws or resolutions affirmatively rejecting REAL ID (in total 25 states have done so). Nevada's law

has a provision requiring that the license issued to undocumented drivers be designed to minimize differences with the regular Nevada license. The undocumented license contains only the minimum number of design changes necessary to comply with the REAL ID Act.<sup>10</sup>

In all states, undocumented applicants are required to prove both their residency and identity. In establishing the list of documents accepted for this purpose, states must strike a careful balance between access and security. Ideally, states should both expand the list of accepted documents and create more flexibility in the ways an individual can combine documents to prove their residency and identity. Consultation with community members is key to this process. California, for example, requires the DMV to consult with labor unions, immigrants rights' advocates, and other stakeholders to identify the proof of identity and residency that applicants are most likely to be able to obtain.

As the implementation of state laws extending driving privileges to the undocumented has unfolded, the importance of including privacy protections and anti-discrimination provisions in enacting legislation has become clear. The Department of Homeland Security is currently litigating a Freedom of Information Act lawsuit that seeks to obtain information about its use of the DMV databases in states that provide licenses to the undocumented. The lawsuit was filed in response to the discovery that Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) had used information obtained from Maryland's DMV database to target several individuals for deportation.<sup>11</sup> Currently only California, Delaware, Hawaii, Nevada and D.C. incorporate privacy and confidentiality protections into their driver's license legislation. This limits the discretion of the DMV to disclose information related to an individual's driver's license application to outside entities.

Through deep consultation with key stakeholders, as well as careful consideration of the implications of the REAL ID Act and the importance of privacy and anti-discrimination protections, states can enact driver's license legislation that both promotes safer roads for everyone and exposes undocumented immigrants to the least risk possible.

## Driver's Licenses Case Studies

### Washington State

Washington is one of only two states (the other is New Mexico) that does not require driver's license applicants to disclose their citizenship status or provide a social security number. This means that the licenses held by undocumented drivers are indistinguishable from those held by everyone else. For states invested in preventing discrimination against undocumented drivers, a policy that ensures all driver's licenses appear uniform is ideal.

While many states that issue driver's licenses to undocumented people have only done so in the last several years, following sustained pressure from local communities, Washington's driver's license policy has been in effect since 1993. Washington's policy faced growing scrutiny in 2013, as the fight to extend driving privileges to undocumented people

started to gain momentum in states all over the country. Fortunately, the immigrant community successfully prevented attempts to make the law more restrictive.

### Washington, DC

Many states that issue visually distinct licenses to undocumented drivers have taken steps to mitigate against the potential for the licenses to be used in a discriminatory manner while working to ensure that information about undocumented drivers is not used for immigration enforcement. For example, in 2013, Washington DC extended driving privileges to individuals who had resided in DC for more than 6 months, had not been assigned or were ineligible for a Social Security Number, and who could provide proof of identity, date of birth, and residency.

*continued...*

**Driver's Licenses Case Studies** *continued...*

Although community organizations advocated for a uniform license, concerns about compliance with the REAL ID Act (see page 8-9) eventually led the coalition to accept a differentiated license. Working closely with stakeholders, the DC DMV designed an ID that is visually similar to its primary licenses, and deviates only as minimally necessary in order to meet DHS's requirements. Currently the only difference between the two types of DC licenses is that the phrase "Not valid for official federal purposes" appears on the face of the card. The current law requires that this phrase be printed in the smallest font size used elsewhere on the card.

DC's legislation also included strong privacy protections for license applicants. The law states

that: "Information relating to legal presence shall not be disclosed to any person, and shall not be disclosed to any federal, state, or local governmental entity except as necessary to comply with a legally issued warrant or subpoena." Information relating to legal presence is defined quite broadly to include "any information that may reveal whether a person is legally present in the United States, including whether a person's driver's license or identification card [...] and the documentation provided by an applicant to prove identity, date of birth, and residence in connection with an application for a driver's license or identification card."<sup>12</sup>

## Education Equity

There are approximately 1.8 million undocumented youth living the United States.<sup>13</sup> Many have lived in the U.S. for most of their lives, attended primary and secondary schools here, and even excelled academically.<sup>14</sup> But they are often prevented from pursuing opportunities for post-secondary education because of their immigration status. Each year, of the roughly 65,000 undocumented students who have lived in the United States for five years or longer and have graduated from high school, less than ten percent enroll in college.<sup>15</sup> Though undocumented students are permitted to attend public and private colleges and universities,<sup>16</sup> the rising cost of tuition and related fees pose a significant barrier.<sup>17</sup> Undocumented students are ineligible for federal financial aid—which is restricted to U.S. citizens or select non-citizens (namely green card holders)—as well as most state financial aid and private scholarships.<sup>18</sup> In addition, in many states, undocumented students do not qualify for in-state tuition discounts and must pay higher out-of-state rates. At four-year public colleges, out-of-state-tuition and fees can cost up to three times more than in-state rates, with the difference averaging \$15,000 per year.<sup>19</sup> For a typical eligible household, out-of-state tuition, even at a community college, constitutes a significant portion of household income when coupled with transportation, living, and supplemental educational expenses.

For the past fifteen years, federal lawmakers have attempted to remedy the inequities in higher education faced by undocumented youth. The federal Development, Relief, and Education for Alien Minors (DREAM) Act, first introduced in 2001, would have provided young undocumented immigrants with a pathway to citizenship.<sup>20</sup> Under the legislation, immigrants who arrived in the United States before the age of sixteen and lived in the country for at least five years, would have been eligible for renewable conditional legal permanent resident status.<sup>21</sup> Upon completing two years of either college or military service, they would have been granted unrestricted legal permanent residency.<sup>22</sup>

Unfortunately, federal relief for undocumented youth has repeatedly been delayed. The initial bill failed to pass in 2001 and subsequent introductions of some version of the bill met similar fates.<sup>23</sup> As federal legislation stalls, young immigrants continue to struggle and college degrees remain out of reach for many undocumented immigrants who are denied the right to develop their full potential.

In the face of Congressional inaction, states working alongside immigrant rights advocates and community-based organizations have increasingly taken steps to address the needs of undocumented youth. While students and immigrant rights organizations have been at the forefront of many of the state DREAM Act campaigns, higher education officials, business representatives, and religious organizations have also been strong advocates for state DREAM Acts. Making higher education more affordable encourages undocumented young adults to complete high school and pursue (and complete) postsecondary degrees.<sup>24</sup> Students with college degrees can move into better paying jobs which lowers the relatively high poverty rates in their communities. They can consequently contribute more in tax revenue and support the economy by spending more money.

To date, twenty-four states expressly allow at least some undocumented students to pay in-state tuition. The following sixteen states have passed legislation (often called state DREAM Acts) extending in-state tuition eligibility to undocumented students at state colleges and universities:<sup>25</sup>

California	Illinois	Nebraska	Oregon
Colorado	Kansas	New Jersey	Texas
Connecticut	Maryland	New Mexico	Utah
Florida	Minnesota	New York	Washington

In addition, the Boards of Regents of state universities have made undocumented students eligible for in-state tuition in:<sup>26</sup>

Arizona	Michigan	Rhode Island
Hawaii	Oklahoma	

Massachusetts and Virginia interpreted existing in-state tuition policies to include those covered by President Obama's 2012 Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals program.<sup>27</sup>

In order for a student to qualify for DREAM benefits, states typically require (1) attendance at a high school in the state for a specified number of years, (2) graduation from a high school in the state or completion of a GED, and (3) an affidavit declaring the student's intention to file for legal status.<sup>28</sup> States differ in their legislative approach. Some states redefine residency so that undocumented students are included, while others carve out exemptions from out-of-state tuition payments for qualified students.<sup>29</sup>

Six states with tuition equity policies also allow qualified undocumented students to access state financial aid pools, including:<sup>30</sup>

California	New Mexico	Texas
Minnesota	Oregon	Washington

Expanding access to state financial aid is crucial for state DREAM acts to benefit a wide cross section of the undocumented population. Even with in-state tuition discounts, students may hold off on pursuing college degrees without financial aid. Although DACA recipients with work authorization may be able to work to support their education, the type of part-time employment available to college students will usually be insufficient to fully cover tuition costs. Working more than fifteen hours a week and enrolling part-time have also been linked to lower graduation rates.<sup>31</sup>

Once state legislation is enacted, it is essential for governments to work with educational institutions to make sure that the new policies are understood and implemented, and with the local community to make sure that people are aware of the opportunity. Some immigrants may fear that taking advantage of in-state tuition will put them at greater risk of deportation. In addition to spreading awareness about the new policy, outreach programs should assuage community fears and provide support to families in navigating the institutional bureaucracy.<sup>32</sup>

## Equal Access to Education Case Study

### Texas

In 2001, Texas became the first state to pass legislation allowing undocumented students to pay in-state tuition rates at public universities. To participate in the program, students must have graduated from high school or received a GED in Texas, lived in the state for three years, and signed an affidavit affirming that they were seeking legal residency. For many immigrant youth, the difference between paying in-state tuition and out of state tuition can mean the difference between attending college and not. In 2015, out of state tuition in Texas cost an average of \$19,070 per year while in-state an average of \$7,973 at public universities.<sup>33</sup>

Tens of thousands of students take advantage of Texas's policy every year. According to the Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board's latest available data, in 2013, 24,770 students (or 1.9% of all students in the state's public colleges and universities), benefited from the program.<sup>34</sup>

Although the law passed by an overwhelming majority in 2001 (only 4 of the legislature's 181 members voted against it), there have been several repeal attempts. So far the repeal bill remains stalled in the Texas Senate. Governor Rick Perry, who signed Texas's DREAM Act into law in 2001, took no official position on its attempted repeal.

## Language Access

While the majority of immigrants in the United States are proficient in English, for those who are not, the lack of adequate translation and interpretation services at government agencies is a major obstacle. The Census Bureau estimates that 25 million people, nine percent of the population, are Limited English Proficient (LEP). This means they do not speak English as their primary language and have a limited ability to read, speak, write, or understand English.<sup>35</sup> Without strong translation and interpretation support, this language barrier prevents governments from communicating effectively with a significant portion of the population they serve.

For a LEP person, navigating the many systems that organize daily life—applying for public benefits, seeking health care, interacting with the public school system—is not just mildly frustrating; it's all but impossible. All too often, these individuals arrive at government agencies to find that interpreters are overwhelmed or unavailable and translated materials are not on hand.<sup>36</sup> Frequently, they must recruit untrained friends and relatives—in many cases English-speaking children—to help them communicate.<sup>37</sup> The lack of effective language assistance services has serious and far-reaching consequences. A failed encounter with a government agency can prevent an individual from securing a driver's license that she desperately needs to commute to work, health benefits that will make critical care more accessible and income supports that will make it possible for her family to make ends meet. Language barriers that make it difficult for people to report crime, cite workplace violations, take

advantage of health care that prevents the spread of disease, or prepare for natural disasters and other emergencies also directly threaten the health and safety of the larger community.<sup>38</sup>

Fortunately, strong language access policies can be enacted at either the state or the municipal level. California state, New York City, San Francisco, and Washington DC all have language access provisions.

A basic language access policy has the following components:

- 1) interpretation (conversion of language during oral communication);
- 2) translation (conversion of language in written communication);
- 3) notification to LEP individuals of their rights to free language services;
- 4) strong enforcement mechanisms; and
- 5) the creation of a language access plan/policy within the regulated entity.

Both interpretation and translation services are required to ensure that LEP individuals are able to access the full range of city or health services, such as application materials, hotlines, counseling services, and consent forms. It is essential that these services be provided free of charge. Notification typically takes place through posted signs and multilingual taglines on printed materials.

Language access policies for government agencies frequently focus on those agencies that provide direct service to the public—e.g. human services, police, housing, or transportation. San Francisco’s ordinance further separates agencies into “Tier 1” and “Tier 2” agencies, with the former having enhanced notification, translation and staffing requirements. Some policies, such as the ordinance in Washington, DC, also impose language access requirements on sub-contracted entities. With respect to pharmacies, New York City opted to cover only chain pharmacies (groups of four or more). Additional options for coverage could include mail order pharmacies and independent pharmacies.

Most language access policies in both the government and health care sectors require that interpretation services be provided to Limited English Proficient persons regardless of language spoken. If an agency or health care provider does not have bilingual staff, telephone or in-person translation services should be readily available. Translation is more complicated because of the need to balance time, cost, and access. Some city policies, such as the New York City Executive Order, provide for translation in the top LEP languages spoken in the city, whereas others set a population threshold above which translation should occur (for example, Oakland sets a threshold of 10,000 or above).

While there are federal laws and regulations laying out requirements that governments must meet in providing services to Limited English Proficient individuals,<sup>39</sup> this framework has proven insufficient and has been weakly enforced at the local level. State and municipal governments are beginning to step up to fill that gap by enacting laws and policies to ensure that everyone is able to avail themselves of the full range of services and benefits that their tax and consumer dollars support.

Most states have passed some language access legislation. California has, by far, the largest number of legislative provisions relating to language access, the majority of them in the health care context. The cities of San Francisco, Oakland, and Washington, DC, all have statutes requiring city agencies to provide comprehensive and free language assistance services to LEP residents. New York City enacted a language access ordinance covering human services in 2003 and a mayoral Executive Order covering other city agencies in 2008. The city of Chicago’s Office of New Americans is responsible for the administration of a centralized language access policy.

While many cities and states with a long history of receiving new immigrants have had robust language access services for decades, as the demographics of the country are shifting, language access is becoming essential in many more parts of the country. The Southeast and Southwest now have the highest rate of growth in the LEP population.<sup>40</sup> In some states (for example, Connecticut and Rhode Island), nearly one out of every ten residents is LEP, the majority concentrated in cities.<sup>41</sup> Reflecting these demographic shifts, and as a result of significant pressure from immigrant community organizing, the county executives of Suffolk and Nassau counties in Long Island, NY, signed Executive Orders in 2012 and 2013 respectively, requiring interpretation and translation at their public-serving agencies. These were the first suburban counties in the country to take such action.

Language access policies, particularly those tailored to meet the needs of their immigrant population, can play a critical role in ensuring that immigrants are able to access a wide range of opportunities and services.

## Language Access Case Study

### New York City/New York State

In response to robust community organizing by groups including Make the Road New York, the New York Immigration Coalition, and New York Lawyers for the Public Interest, New York State and New York City have worked for over a decade to establish an infrastructure that provides comprehensive language access services to LEP New Yorkers.

Enacted in December 2003, New York City's Local Law 73 (The Equal Access to Human Services Act) requires the city's Human Resource Administration (HRA) to ensure language assistance services for limited-English-proficient individuals who want to enroll in critical safety-net programs, such as Medicaid and food stamps. The law requires prompt language assistance services at all HRA sites through in-person bilingual interpretation or telephonic language-line assistance. It also requires the translation of key documents and notices into Arabic, Chinese, Haitian Creole, Korean, Russian, and Spanish.

In July 2008, then Mayor Michael Bloomberg signed Executive Order 120, establishing uniform standards for translation and interpretation services for city agencies that have direct interaction with New Yorkers. Executive Order 120 mandates that all city agencies that provide direct public services, create a language access implementation plan that ensures meaningful access to their services for all New Yorkers. EO 120 requires interpretation services, including the use of telephonic interpretation, oral or written translation services, and translation of essential public documents into the top six languages, in addition to English, most commonly

spoken by New Yorkers (Spanish, Chinese, Russian, Korean, Italian and French Creole). Each agency designates a Language Access Coordinator who is responsible for developing a departmental Language Access policy and implementation plan.

New York City's Department of Education must also comply with Chancellor's Regulation A-663, which sets out procedures to ensure that LEP parents have a meaningful opportunity to participate in programs and services critical to their child's education. Regulation A-663 requires language services in the nine most common languages other than English spoken by parents of New York City school children.

There has also been significant leadership on language access at the state level. In October 2011, Governor Cuomo's signed Executive Order 26, the first of its kind at the state level. The Executive Order requires the state's direct service agencies to translate vital documents into the top six languages spoken by LEP residents of New York State, provide interpretation for LEP individuals in their primary language to enable the provision of services or benefits, publish a language access plan every two years that includes plans for ensuring compliance and progress, and designate a Language Access Coordinator responsible for data collection on the provision of services. In its 2012 budget, New York State strengthened its language access policies even further with the passage of the "Safe RX" regulations, requiring that chain and mail order pharmacies statewide provide comprehensive translation and interpretation services for limited English proficient New Yorkers.

## Citizenship Support

There are over 8.8 million immigrants in the United States who are currently eligible to become citizens—52% of whom are low-income.<sup>42</sup> Faced with high naturalization fees and a complicated application process, many choose to put off citizenship in favor of the simpler and cheaper option of renewing legal permanent resident (LPR) status. This hurts both immigrants and the cities where they live. For immigrants, naturalization provides access to better paying jobs (up to an 11% increase to their personal earnings), academic scholarships, and a myriad of other benefits.<sup>43</sup> For cities, naturalization promotes increased voting and political participation, improved connections between communities and local services, reduced deportation rates, and stronger local economies due to new citizens' increased earning potential.<sup>44</sup>

Although naturalization policy is set at the federal level, cities and states can promote naturalization efforts locally. In order to support naturalization, and the integration of immigrant communities more generally, several states including California, Illinois, Maryland, Michigan, and New York, have established an “Office of New Americans.” While the duties of these administrative bodies vary from state to state, they typically include the coordination of a range of services related to the naturalization process—from English as a Second Language (ESL) and citizenship classes to employment and business resources. In some states, the Office of New Americans issues grants to local community-based organizations already engaged in education and outreach and in providing legal and social services to the immigrant community.

In recent years, there has also been exciting movement in citizenship support at the municipal level. In September of 2014, Mayor Rahm Emanuel of Chicago, Mayor Eric Garcetti of Los Angeles, and Mayor Bill de Blasio of New York, with support provided by the National Partnership for New Americans and the Center for Popular Democracy, launched the Cities for Citizenship Initiative (C4C). C4C is a large-scale 5-year naturalization campaign which aims to use local political power to assist LPR immigrants through the often challenging process of becoming U.S. citizens. C4C helps mayors and municipal governments initiate and enhance citizenship programs in their cities by reaching out to their eligible residents about the benefits of citizenship, providing support to local organizations assisting immigrants with the application process, and connecting people with the range of local institutions and organizations that offer support to immigrants before, during, and after naturalization. As of this writing, 26 cities and counties have signed up to participate in the initiative, including:

Atlanta, GA	Kansas City, KS	New Haven, CT	Seattle, WA
Baltimore, MD	Long Beach, CA	New York, NY	South Gate, CA
Boston, MA	Los Angeles, CA	Philadelphia, PA	Suffolk County, NY
Chattanooga, TN	Madison, WI	Pittsburgh, PA	Tucson, AZ
Chicago, IL	Miami-Dade County, FL	Reading, PA	
Denver, CO	Milwaukee, WI	San Francisco, CA	
Jersey City, NJ	Nashville, TN	San Jose, CA	

Naturalization workshops are another important tool of any successful citizenship initiative. Using workshops as the central mechanism, over the last six years Chicago's New American's Initiative has helped over 90,000 immigrants and their children become citizens. As part of C4C, Chicago has committed to helping one-third of all eligible immigrants become citizens through the expansion of the New American's Initiative.

In addition to implementing the initiatives described above, cities can also use their influence at the federal level to argue for system-wide changes that will benefit their constituents. In 2012, for example, then Los Angeles Mayor Antonio Villaraigosa signed a letter of agreement with United States Citizenship and Immigration Services (USCIS) Director Alejandro Mayorkas to coordinate outreach efforts to the city's 2.5 million eligible residents.

The most effective local naturalization initiatives combine resources for programs that guide people through the naturalization process with public relations campaigns to encourage and celebrate citizenship. Municipal level programs that support naturalization programs are beneficial not only to immigrants, but also to the communities where they live. Naturalized immigrants enjoy higher earning potential and increased civic participation, both of which benefit cities.

## Naturalization Case Study

### Los Angeles, CA

Los Angeles is one of the founding cities of Cities for Citizenship and Mayor Garcetti has made naturalization support for LA's 350,000 legal permanent residents a high priority. Since the launch of Cities for Citizenship in 2014, LA's programs have helped nearly 3,000 immigrants to naturalize. The city partnered with U.S. Citizenship and Immigration Services in 2013 to develop civic education workshops to promote citizenship in Los Angeles. The city also worked with several community-based organizations to offer educational materials on immigration integration and financial education in "Citizenship Corners" located in all 73 public library branches

throughout the city. Local non-profit organizations offer citizenship workshops and classes like basic ESL classes, civics classes, citizenship application assistance, financial literacy workshops. The Mayor's Office is also working with these organizations to increase access to micro-loans and savings for the city's immigrant community.

Building on these resources, in 2016 Mayor Garcetti announced the launch of Citizenshipworks, a website and mobile app, which provides lawful permanent residents step-by-step guidance through their naturalization applications. Four library branches have teamed up with the Mayor's Office of Immigrant Affairs to dedicate space, trained staff, computers, and other resources to promote the use of Citizenshipworks.

## Non-citizen Voting

There is no more essential feature of representative democracy than the right of those governed to vote for those who govern them. And yet, in the United States today, the millions of non-citizens who live, work, and raise families here cannot decide who will represent them on school boards, city councils, state legislatures, or in Congress. To address this inequity, organizers and community based organizations in several cities are launching campaigns to expand the right to vote in local elections to include all residents, regardless of immigration status.

Allowing all residents to vote is not a new idea. In 40 states, noncitizen residents voted and even held office for the first 150 years of US history.<sup>45</sup> Internationally, 45 countries around the world allow all residents the right to vote in local elections.<sup>46</sup>

Today there are six towns, all in Maryland, which allow non-citizens to vote in local elections (see page 17 for case study on Takoma Park). Another dozen jurisdictions have considered restoring immigrant voting rights to one degree or another over the last 25 years. In some cases, the proposed

legislation would have extended voting rights only to legal permanent residents (e.g. Burlington, VT in 2014 and Washington, DC, in 2015), while other campaigns would have included all noncitizens regardless of status (e.g., Amherst, MA in 2014). Some measures have been narrowly tailored to focus on school board elections (e.g. San Francisco, CA in 2004, 2010 and again in 2016), while others have included all municipal elections (New York City in multiple years, most recently 2013). Some proposals have taken the form of ballot measures while others have been voted on by elected representatives as local laws. To date, none of these measures has succeeded.

## Non-Citizen Voting Case Studies

### Takoma Park, MD

Takoma Park has allowed non-citizens to vote in local elections since 1992. Lawyer-activist Jamin Raskin, now a Maryland state senator running for Congress, built a grassroots coalition of unions, immigrant rights groups to campaign for the change. On November 5, 1991, after heated public debate, the town held a non-binding citizen referendum asking, "Should the Takoma Park City Charter be changed to permit residents of Takoma Park who are not United States Citizens to vote in Takoma Park elections?" The measure passed by a margin of 1,199 to 1,107.<sup>47</sup> On February 10, 1992 the City Council amended the Charter to remove the requirement that voters and candidates for public office in Takoma Park be citizens.<sup>48</sup>

In order to protect their immigrant residents, Takoma Park decided not to distinguish between documented and undocumented noncitizens for voting purposes. Potential voters need only confirm verbally that they are not U.S. citizens, and the city then verifies identity with a driver's license, U.S. state ID, or foreign ID, such as a passport. Non-citizens must also prove residency using one of several standard documents, such as a utility bill. Takoma Park does not have a required period of residency before voting, and all voters may register the day of the election. Voter turnout varies across different wards: as few as 15 noncitizen voters have participated in some wards, whereas the number is roughly equal to citizen voters in other wards.<sup>49</sup>

To avoid confusion in the administration of elections with different voter pools, the city holds local elections on off-years or holds separate elections for local ballot measures. The Board of Elections separates local ballots from state and federal ballots to prevent non-citizens from unwittingly voting in federal elections, and merges voter rolls for local elections so that it is not

possible for any third party to distinguish non-citizen voters from the rest of the voting pool. The city clerk also regularly writes official letters on behalf of immigrants to prevent misunderstandings with federal authorities. Based on an analysis of noncitizen voting in Takoma Park conducted by the non-partisan election reform organization FairVote, noncitizen voting "is not hard to administer and does not cause controversy."<sup>50</sup>

### San Francisco, CA

In June 2016, the San Francisco Board of Supervisors introduced for the third time a proposed amendment to the city charter that would allow the noncitizen parents, legal guardians or caregivers of students 18 and younger who are enrolled in San Francisco public schools to vote in local school board elections. The proposal, sponsored by Supervisor Eric Mar, would include all non-citizen parents, whether they have a green card, a temporary work visa, or are living in the country without documentation. In July 2016, the Board of Supervisors voted 10-1 to include the charter amendment on the ballot in the November 2016 election.

San Francisco voters rejected similar ballot measures twice before. In 2004, voters narrowly rejected the amendment 49 to 51 percent, and in 2010 it failed by a larger margin of 46 to 54 percent. Advocates and community based organizations are hopeful about the initiative's chances this time around, as the city's progressive groups rally against the extreme anti-immigrant rhetoric of the 2016 election cycle. Were the measure to pass, it would have a huge impact on the voter pool for school board elections. About one-third of San Francisco's 60,000 public school students have an immigrant parent or guardian, the majority of whom are not citizens.

## Section Two: Policies to Fight Back Against Harsh Federal Enforcement Policies

In 2014 alone, the federal government deported over 400,000 people, separating countless families and causing immeasurable suffering in the lives of individuals and communities.<sup>51</sup> In recent years, Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) has depended more and more heavily on local law enforcement to carry out its mass deportation program—by deputizing local police to act as immigration officials, asking that immigrants be kept in jail on ICE’s behalf when local authorities would otherwise release them, and by requiring that local law enforcement share fingerprints with ICE. These practices, which drain the already limited resources of local law enforcement agencies, ultimately make communities less safe—as undocumented immigrants and their families become less likely to report crime or seek police assistance for fear of being deported. While the federal government ultimately controls immigration policy and deportation priorities, state and local governments, in partnership with immigrant rights advocates, can play an integral role in adopting policies that limit this harmful collaboration and foster safe and trusting communities.

### Access to Counsel

Deportation is a traumatic event in the lives of individuals and families. It is a penalty more severe than most of the punishments handed down through our criminal justice system. Yet, the hundreds of thousands of immigrants who find themselves in removal proceedings every year are deprived of the due process rights constitutionally guaranteed to every person who faces criminal charges because these proceedings are technically civil matters. These immigrants include asylum seekers; victims of domestic violence, trafficking or torture; people who have overstayed their visas or entered without authorization; and lawful permanent residents. Some have lived in the United States almost their entire lives, and many have few or no ties to their country of origin. Some do not even speak the language of the country to which they are facing deportation. Regardless of their individual circumstances, they all face court proceedings that may result in permanent exile, and they are all doing so without the right to a court-appointed lawyer.<sup>52</sup>

Without a lawyer, many immigrants who are eligible to stay in the U.S. end up in prolonged detention that not only increases their chances of deportation, but can also result in loss of employment, loss of custody of their children, and severe consequences for their physical and mental health.

Many of those caught up in the mass deportation machinery have meritorious legal claims which—were they able to assert them in court—could allow them to remain in the United States, regularize their status, obtain work authorization, and start on the path to citizenship. But because there is no right to legal counsel in civil immigration court, very few people in removal proceedings have lawyers to help them navigate the process. The lack of counsel is especially dire for those detained by the Department of Homeland Security. Taken together these two factors—whether an individual is detained during her immigration proceedings and whether or not she has a lawyer—more reliably predict the outcome of a given case than any other variable.

The ideal solution to the current situation would be a federally mandated right of access to counsel to *all* individuals in removal proceedings. Given that this right does not yet exist at the federal level,

a number of municipalities, most notably New York City, have developed policies that help guarantee access to counsel for individuals detained by immigration authorities who face possible deportation and who cannot afford to hire a private attorney.<sup>53</sup>

Launched in 2013, the New York Immigrant Family Unity Project (NYIFUP) is the nation's first ever universal representation program for immigrants in detention. The difference in outcomes for immigrants who are represented by a lawyer in immigration court is staggering. Data which eventually formed the impetus for NYIFUP demonstrated that, without counsel, it is virtually impossible for detained immigrants to avoid deportation even when they have a viable defense or strong claim for relief. While non-detained immigrants with lawyers achieved successful outcomes 74 percent of the time, those immigrants who were detained and without counsel prevailed a mere 3 percent of the time.<sup>54</sup> Supporting these figures, based on early data, NYIFUP is projected to increase the percentage of immigrants who will win the right to remain in the United States by 1000%, compared with prior success rates for detained, unrepresented immigrants.<sup>55</sup>

After the successful city-level pilot, advocates were able to secure additional funding from the New York State legislature to expand NYIFUP to upstate New York. Two pilots have since launched—one at Batavia Detention Center and one at Ulster County. Following New York City's lead, Boston, Chicago, Los Angeles and San Francisco are exploring developing similar programs, as is California's Alameda County.<sup>56</sup>

While NYIFUP's model involves universal publicly funded representation, other local access to counsel programs vary in scope and parameters. For example San Francisco has launched a program to provide counsel to unaccompanied minors. In New Jersey, the American Friends Service Committee has launched a pilot program providing representation to all detained immigrants who appear before the Elizabeth, NJ Immigration court two and a half days a week, which represents a little more than half of the detained immigrants that come to court in a given week. All detained individuals who appear at court on the designated days are eligible for a free attorney from the program if they do not have an attorney, are unable to afford an attorney (assessed at 250% of the federal poverty guideline), and consent to representation. The New Jersey pilot is supported by a private grant, and the hope is that its success will help advocates argue for public funds to sustain it over the long term.

These state and city initiated programs not only make a powerful difference in the lives of immigrant families, but they also help to make the case for a federal level change that will begin to ensure true due process for immigrants in removal proceedings.

## Naturalization Case Study

### New York Immigrant Family Unity Project

The New York Immigrant Family Unity Project (NYIFUP) was created as a collaborative of the Northern Manhattan Coalition for Immigrant Rights, The Center for Popular Democracy, Make the Road New York, and the Immigration Justice Clinic of Cardozo Law School. The idea

for NYIFUP grew out of the Study Group on Immigrant Representation, which was a group of academics, community based organizations, and advocates convened by Judge Robert Katzman of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit. NYIFUP launched in 2013 as a city-council funded \$500,000 pilot program—providing representation to 189 detainees whose income fell within 200% of the poverty line. After a successful test run,

*continued...*

**Naturalization Case Study** *continued...*

and sustained community organizing to lift up the experiences of clients served by the pilot program, the city approved expanded funding in June 2014, enabling it to serve any income qualified New York City resident detained and facing immigration proceedings in court in New York City, Newark, or Elizabeth, NJ.<sup>57</sup> In 2015 and 2016 the city renewed full funding for NYIFUP of \$4.9 million.

NYIFUP is staffed by attorneys from three of the city's public defender offices—the Bronx Defenders, Brooklyn Defender Services, and the Legal Aid Society—with deep expertise in deportation defense. Based on data collected by the program so far, NYIFUP clients are approximately 1000% more likely to win their immigration cases than those who do not have representation. NYIFUP attorneys have won 69% of their trials and reunited 47% of clients with their families.<sup>58</sup>

Because NYIFUP attorneys are some of the nation's most highly skilled in immigration law, they are not only winning victories for individual clients in complex cases, but are also helping to set new legal precedent creating system wide change in the way immigration law is interpreted. For example, in 2015, the United States Court of Appeals for the Second Circuit heard an appeal of a case that originated within the NYIFUP program, and handed down a groundbreaking decision establishing that an immigrant is constitutionally entitled to a bond hearing within six months of being detained and must be released on bond unless the government provides compelling evidence that he or she is a flight risk or danger to the community.

## Limits on ICE Co-optation of Local Law Enforcement

In 2014, the federal government deported over 300,000 people, separating countless families and causing immeasurable suffering in the lives of individuals and communities. Prior to 2008, immigration enforcement tactics focused on home and workplace raids; however, in the last seven years, Immigration and Customs Enforcement has increasingly relied on the resources, personnel and infrastructure of the local criminal justice system both to justify and to carry out these deportations. Under the 287(g) program, ICE deputizes local police officers with the power to act as immigration officers. Under the Criminal Alien Program, ICE sends its agents into local jails to interview individuals about their immigration status. Through the Secure Communities Program—now rebranded the Priority Enforcement Program—ICE receives extensive information about individuals in criminal custody which it then uses to identify people to prosecute. ICE also uses detainers, or “ICE holds” which require local jails to keep individuals in custody past their release time. This enables ICE to then arrest and transport individuals into immigration detention.

As ICE has increased its dependence on the cooperation of local law enforcement agencies to carry out its mass deportation program, cities have felt the impact of excessively punitive immigration enforcement in their communities. Collaboration between local law enforcement and immigration authorities erodes trust between immigrant communities and the police, meaning families are less likely to report crime or to cooperate in police investigations. In addition, revenue-strapped cities often spend millions of dollars a year holding immigrants for ICE.

In the last several years, immigrant communities have begun to fight back against these harms and have had considerable success in securing the protection of their local governments. In 2011, Cook County, IL (which encompasses the city of Chicago), became the first jurisdiction to pass an ordinance limiting collaboration between local police and ICE. Over the next several years, a dozen

new jurisdictions followed suit, including two states—Connecticut and California—which passed state level legislation (called TRUST Acts). The tipping point came in 2014, when a federal court held a county in Oregon liable, under the 4th Amendment, for holding an individual solely on the authority of an ICE hold.<sup>59</sup> Fearing the costs of similar litigation following that decision, cities and counties across the country began instituting limits on police-ICE collaboration. Many local sheriffs adopted limited detainer policies unilaterally with very little pressure from communities or advocates. Prompted by a letter from the state American Civil Liberties Union, every single county in Colorado adopted a policy limiting ICE collaboration. Today, more than 300 jurisdictions around the country have such policies.

Partly in response to these developments, in November 2014 President Obama announced changes to his immigration enforcement priorities as part of his plans for broad executive action on immigration. DHS officially ended the controversial Secure Communities Program but subsequently re-launched the same information-sharing program under a different name, calling it the Priority Enforcement Program (PEP). Under PEP, ICE requests cooperation from local law enforcement agencies in three ways: hold requests, notification requests, and catchall custody requests. An ICE hold—mentioned above—is a request to hold an individual for 48 hours past the time they would have been released for criminal justice purposes (for example, on bail, after dismissed charges, or at the completion of a jail sentence). A request for notification asks law enforcement to provide ICE with an individual's release date (and possibly other information) so that ICE can be on site to take the person into custody. A catchall request includes a hold request and a request for notification.

Because many of the local policies limiting collaboration with ICE focused on ICE hold requests, it is not yet clear to what extent they will be effective in limiting local cooperation with requests for notification and other information sharing under the new PEP regime. For this reason, it is important that new local policies to push back on collaboration with ICE and address other kinds of cooperation in addition to arrest and detention. For example, some jurisdictions, like New York City, have policies that explicitly limit information sharing with ICE, in addition to prohibiting arrest and detention for on ICE's behalf. Other localities—such as New Orleans and Santa Clara County in California—prohibit ICE from entering jail facilities at all. Some policies, like the original Cook County policy, phrase the limitation on collaboration with ICE in terms of the expenditure of local resources (including any county personnel time) on the enforcement of federal immigration law. This framing is especially effective as it encompasses the whole range of tactics by which ICE tries to secure support from local law enforcement for deportation.

In spite of current federal enforcement priorities, states and localities can play a key role in limiting collaboration between their local law enforcement agencies and ICE, as well as information shared about undocumented immigrants in custody. This helps to ensure that precious and limited local resources actually go towards creating safer communities.

## Police & ICE Collaboration Case Studies

### California TRUST Act

Though there are hundreds of cities and counties that have passed policies limiting collaboration between ICE and local law enforcement, California is one of only two states (the other is Connecticut) to have done so. A broad coalition of immigrant rights organizations had been fighting for the legislation for years before Governor Jerry Brown signed the California TRUST Act into law in October of 2013. In 2012, a version of the same bill passed both houses of the legislature before the Governor vetoed it. In order to win his support, the organizing coalition agreed to allow for cooperation with ICE in cases of individuals with certain criminal convictions.

The CA TRUST Act is less strict in the limitations that it places on collaboration between ICE and law enforcement than many local level policies. Dozens of cities within California have opted to enact more comprehensive policies to prevent local police and local jails from being co-opted for the purposes of federal immigration enforcement. For example, Santa Clara County prohibits local police from complying with requests to hold an individual in custody for ICE without full reimbursement from the federal government. And even in the case of reimbursement, the policy limits compliance with hold requests to a narrow category of people. In practice, this has meant that Santa Clara County no longer honors any ICE hold requests. Although the CA TRUST ACT does not go that far, the state law establishes a floor—not a ceiling—on protections for immigrants targeted for deportation, leaving stronger policies like Santa Clara's intact.

After the TRUST Act was implemented, deportations from California plummeted. Within the first two months of 2014, deportations dropped by 44 percent in the fifteen counties that reported data.<sup>60</sup> Advocates and community based organizations monitor compliance with the current version of TRUST, while continuing to push for stronger local policies and even stronger state level protections. In 2016, the TRUTH Act

was introduced in the State Assembly, a bill which, if passed, will institute new transparency and oversight provisions to ensure that localities are not holding individuals in custody in violation of state law.

### Philadelphia Detainer Policy

In 2014, then Mayor Michael Nutter signed an Executive Order prohibiting local police from holding any individual on behalf of ICE without a judicial warrant. The policy's warrant requirement was an innovation on earlier detainer discretion policies in other cities. It responded to the 2014 federal court decision (see p \_\_) finding that ICE holds are not supported by probable cause, and setting the precedent for 4th Amendment liability in cases where local governments detain an individual on the basis of an ICE hold alone. The Philadelphia policy became a model for dozens of other warrant-based policies across the country in cities eager to avoid expensive litigation and payouts for civil rights violations. Mayor Nutter's Executive Order was one of the strongest detainer discretion policies in the country. Not only did it require warrants, but even with a warrant it allowed for cooperation only in cases where the individual had been convicted of a first or second degree felony. In practice, no detainers were actually honored in Philadelphia under this policy.

In the summer of 2015, after an undocumented man with mental illness shot and killed a woman in San Francisco, cities with policies protecting their immigrant constituents came under fire from the media and some state and federal lawmakers. Mayor Nutter, with just weeks left in his term, repealed his Executive Order and agreed to implement DHS's new Priority Enforcement Program in Philadelphia. After leaving office, Mayor Nutter was appointed to the DHS's advisory council. Fortunately, the city's new mayor, Jim Kenney, reinstated the pro-immigrant anti-PEP policy within hours of taking office.

## Shutting Down & Refusing to Host Detention Centers

One of the most powerful ways for cities, states, and immigrant rights organizations to combat punitive immigration policy is to target the facilities where immigrants in detention are physically being held. ICE currently maintains over two hundred immigration detention centers across the country, holding as many as 33,000 immigrants each day, often without due process. Detention centers are no different from regular prisons and jails (and in many cases are simply a separate section of an existing prison or jail). They are typically located far from urban areas, overcrowded, with substandard healthcare. Detained immigrants generally lack access to counsel and receive limited visitation rights. Detainees in these facilities regularly report physical, verbal and sexual abuse, and there is no independent oversight of conditions or detainee treatment. More than half of all detention beds are owned or managed by private prison companies, which lobby the federal government as well as state lawmakers to pass policies that will pull more immigrants into detention.<sup>61</sup> Recently, the plight of immigrants in detention has become more visible, as DHS has resorted to locking up children and families as a way of dealing with the influx of refugees from Central America.

Most of the local fights against detention facilities have focused on one of these two angles—privatization or family detention. Private prisons, in particular, have proven to be a target that brings together community members across the political spectrum. The message that corporate profit motive should not influence or benefit from detention policy has resonated widely. Illinois has had a ban on private prisons since 1990, and in 2012 in response to demands from local immigrant groups, the state legislature expanded the ban to include immigration facilities. The ban was passed shortly after the successful community driven fight against a proposal by GEO Group, the second largest prison company in the US, to build a new detention center in a Chicago suburb. California introduced a similar piece of legislation in the spring of 2016, and former presidential candidate Bernie Sanders campaigned for a federal moratorium on private prisons in campaign speeches.

The campaigns currently being waged against particular facilities focus on the new family detention centers where DHS detain young children and their parents. Local immigrant groups in Pennsylvania are on the verge of winning their fight to close the Berks County Residential Facility, after convincing state officials not to renew the operating license for the facility.<sup>62</sup> The win came after months of protest and advocacy by grassroots groups and lawyers for the detained families, as well as a hunger strike by women detained at Berks.<sup>63</sup>

### Detention Center Fights Case Studies

#### Berks County, PA

In 2014, after intense public pressure to respond to an increase in the number of unaccompanied children entering the United States at the southern border, the Department of Homeland Security announced plans to significantly increase its capacity to detain families. At the time, DHS had fewer than one hundred family detention beds, all at the Berks County detention center in Pennsylvania. As DHS opened new facilities and expanded

existing facilities to accommodate the growing population of mothers, fathers and children in its custody, immigrant organizations and advocacy groups began to push back on the practice of family detention generally, and on conditions at each of the family detention centers specifically.

In December 2015, mothers at the Berks facility submitted a series of complaints to ICE, expressing concern over their prolonged detention and the negative impact on their children's health and

*continued...*

### Detention Center Fights Case Studies *continued...*

wellbeing. Several of the mothers escalated their protest by going on hunger strike. In addition to poor facility conditions, medical neglect, the lack of educational services, and the absence of due process in their legal cases, the mothers also exposed abuse by detention center personnel. An eight year-old girl witnessed a Berks caseworker sexually assault a 19-year-old mother, and the perpetrator was convicted and sentenced in a Pennsylvania court in early 2016. Local community organizations, including Make the Road Pennsylvania and Juntos, began organizing to support the families detained at Berks and to demand the closure of the facility. Thanks to their efforts, in January 2016 the Pennsylvania Department of Human Services announced that it would not renew the facility's license. The county is appealing the decision, but community groups are continuing to build pressure through direct action. At the 2016 Democratic National Convention in Philadelphia, local groups marched to demand the closure of Berks and a moratorium on all deportations.

#### Southwest Ranches, Florida

In 2012, the town of Southwest Ranches, FL, launched a campaign against a new immigration detention center that the Corrections Corporation

of America (CCA), the biggest private prison corporation in the United States, planned to build on a 24 acre parcel in the town. The \$75 million 1500-bed facility would have been one of the largest detention centers in the country.<sup>64</sup>

Local immigrant rights groups, led by the Florida Immigrant Coalition (FLIC), began organizing to educate community members about CCA's track record of human and civil rights violations in its facilities, and about negative impact of prisons on local economies. They quickly built a strong coalition to oppose the project from among the residents of both Southwest Ranches and neighboring Pembroke Pines, which would be responsible for supplying the facility with utilities. The campaign against the facility targeted, among other individuals, U.S. Representative and Democratic Party Chair Debbie Wasserman Schultz, who had written letters of support for the facility and who refused to meet with concerned constituents about the project.

After a year of unrelenting organizing—including protests, picketing, and lobbying—Pembroke Pines voted not to provide water, sewer, fire and emergency medical services to the facility. This caused ICE to pull out of its contract with CCA, and the facility was never built.

## Criminal Law Reforms

Although much of the immigration policy conversation revolves around those who entered the country without legal process or who overstayed their status, there are thousands of legal residents, even green card holders and legal permanent residents, who lose legal status because of criminal convictions. Convictions for a wide range of criminal offenses can subject legal residents to mandatory detention and mandatory deportation. This means that judges have little to no discretion to grant relief or to release the individual from custody while they fight their case. The majority of deportations triggered by criminal convictions come from low-level offenses, in particular drug-related offenses. While federal law names some of the triggering offenses explicitly, it also lists triggering offenses that are defined in terms of state law.

One of the most sweeping categories includes any conviction for which the maximum sentence is one year or more, and such convictions trigger deportation regardless of what sentence is actually imposed. This has meant that many people lose their legal status and end up being deported because of misdemeanor convictions for which they don't spend any time in jail.

The good news is that states have some power to mitigate the immigration consequences of low level criminal offenses by amending their state criminal code. California set the first such precedent in

2014, by passing a law changing the maximum sentence for misdemeanors to 364 days.<sup>65</sup> In practice, this ensures that misdemeanor convictions will not trigger mandatory detention and deportation proceedings. The law not only saves thousands of California residents from deportation every year, it allows those individuals to remain on a path to full citizenship. While California is the only state to pass such a law to date, there are coalitions proposing similar legislation in other states, such as New York.

As national pressure to overhaul our criminal justice system builds, there is an important opportunity for immigrant rights advocates and state and local lawmakers to address the particular impacts of that system on immigrant communities. Targeted reforms to criminal statutes that trigger deportation consequences in each state could save tens of thousands of people from deportation every year.

## Conclusion

Our nation became what it is today by embracing, supporting, and depending upon the contributions of immigrants. With millions of immigrants now living in fear of deportation, without access to basic benefits and services, we are failing to live up to our own values and commitments. While immigration law and policy is set at the federal level, states and local governments have considerable authority to pass local policies that foster welcoming and inclusive communities for immigrants and other groups that may lack access to opportunities and services. These policies, described in detail in this report, are not only good for immigrants but for the social, economic and political well-being of the entire community. In light of the 2016 Supreme Court decision blocking implementation of President Obama's administrative relief program and Congress' failure to enact comprehensive immigration reform, the need for states and local governments to act is more pressing than ever. States and cities have the opportunity to set an important example for other localities and the federal government while making life better for their immigrant constituents and ensuring society is more equitable for everyone.

## Notes

- 1 Some other municipalities, such as Monmouth County NJ and Washington DC, have ID cards that require citizenship or legal permanent residency.
- 2 Jack Jenkins. "North Carolina Lawmakers Are Trying To Take Away The Only ID Undocumented Immigrants Can Get," Think Progress. May 13, 2016. Available at: <https://thinkprogress.org/north-carolina-lawmakers-are-trying-to-take-away-the-only-id-undocumented-immigrants-can-get-f4aec874d682#.kty8y9hxx>
- 3 Morgan Abate, "North Carolina General Assembly passes bill that makes acceptance of FaithAction IDs illegal," The Pendulum, September 29, 2015. Available at: <http://www.elonpendulum.com/article/2015/09/house-bill-318>; The full text of the legislation is available at: <http://www.ncleg.net/Sessions/2015/Bills/House/PDF/H318v7.pdf>
- 4 See Miriam Jordan, *Illegal Immigrants Rush to Get Driver's Licenses in California*, Wall St. J. (Jan. 7, 2015, 8:33 PM), <http://www.wsj.com/articles/illegal-immigrants-rush-to-get-drivers-licenses-in-california-1420663013>; Robert T. Teranishi et al., *UndocuScholars Project, In the Shadows of the Ivory Tower: Undocumented Undergraduates and the Liminal State of Immigration Reform* (2015).
- 5 National Immigration Law Center "Maryland Talking Points on Uninsured Motorists," available at: <https://www.nilc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/2013-Talking-Points-Uninsured-Motorists.pdf>
- 6 Highway Safety Coalition "Driver's Licenses for ALL: Economic and Safety Benefits," available at: <https://www.nilc.org/wp-content/uploads/2015/11/Driver-Licenses-for-All-Highway-Safety-Coalition.pdf>
- 7 Immigration Policy Center "Living in Car Culture Without a License: The ripple effects of withholding driver's licenses from undocumented immigrants," April 2014. Available at: [http://www.immigrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/docs/living\\_in\\_car\\_culture\\_without\\_a\\_license\\_3.pdf](http://www.immigrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/docs/living_in_car_culture_without_a_license_3.pdf)
- 8 Pub. L. No. 109-13, Div. B, § 202, 119 Stat. 312--315 (May 11, 2005) (codified, as amended, at 49 U.S.C. § 30301 note).
- 9 Among the concerns that critics have expressed about REAL ID is that it may violate principles of federalism expressed in the Tenth Amendment. See Shirley Lin, *States of Resistance: The REAL ID ACT and Constitutional Limits Upon Federal Deputization of State Agencies In The Regulation of Non-Citizens*. New York City Law Review, Vol. 12, p. 329, 2009. Available at: [http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract\\_id=1550545](http://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=1550545)
- 10 8 U.S.C. § 1103 (c)
- 11 Los Angeles Times, "Immigrant Driver's License Policy Makes Sense" (December 26, 2014), <http://www.latimes.com/nation/la-ed-dmv-20141226-story.html>.
- 12 Full text of the legislation available at: <http://dcclims1.dccouncil.us/images/00001/20131118115944.pdf>
- 13 Shannon Gleeson & Roberto G. Gonzales, *When Do Papers Matter? An Institutional Analysis of Undocumented Life in the United States*, 50 *Int'l Migration* 1, 1 (2012).
- 14 Sonali Kohli, "Why U.S. Colleges Should Welcome Undocumented Immigrants," *Atlantic* (Jan. 31, 2015), <http://www.theatlantic.com/education/archive/2015/01/why-us-colleges-should-welcome-undocumented-immigrants/385049/>; see also Jill Leovy, "Tuition Law Praised, Attacked," *L.A. Times* (October 13, 2001), <http://articles.latimes.com/2001/oct/13/local/me-56761> ("School officials confirmed that at one of [Los Angeles's] large urban high schools right now, five of the top 10 students in the senior class are illegal immigrants.").
- 15 Roberto G. Gonzales, "Wasted Talent and Broken Dreams: The Lost Potential of Undocumented Students," *Immigration Policy in Focus*, Immigration Policy Center, October 2007, at 1, 3, <http://www.immigrationpolicy.org/sites/default/files/docs/Wasted%20Talent%20and%20Broken%20Dreams.pdf>.
- 16 The constitutional guarantee to education protected in *Plyler v. Doe*, 457 U.S. 202 (1982), does not extend to higher education. Two states, Alabama and South Carolina, prohibit undocumented students from enrolling at public higher education institutions, while Georgia restricts the public colleges that they may attend.
- 17 Tamara Draut, et al., "The State of Young America: The Databook" *Demos & Young Invincibles*, 2011, [http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/SOYA\\_TheDatabook\\_2.pdf](http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/SOYA_TheDatabook_2.pdf), 26.
- 18 U.S. Department of Education, "Questions and Answers: Financial Aid and Undocumented Students" 2014, <https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/sites/default/files/financial-aid-and-undocumented-students.pdf>; U.S. Department of Education, "Non-U.S. Citizens," <https://studentaid.ed.gov/sa/eligibility/non-us-citizens> (Accessed July 29, 2015); CollegeBoard, "Advising Undocumented Students" (Accessed July 29, 2015), <https://professionals.collegeboard.com/guidance/financial-aid/undocumented-students>

- 19 Jon Fortenbury, "4 Ways to Get In-State Tuition as Fast as Possible," USA Today, June 20, 2014, <http://college.usatoday.com/2014/06/20/how-to-get-in-state-tuition-as-fast-as-possible/>; Daniel Funke, "Georgia Bill Would Lower Tuition, Increase College Access for Undocumented Students," USA Today, February 19, 2015, <http://college.usatoday.com/2015/02/19/georgia-bill-would-lower-tuition-increase-college-access-for-undocumented-students/>; Nanette Asimov, "Janet Napolitano to Cap UC Enrollment Unless State Pays up," SF Gate, March 3, 2015, <http://www.sfgate.com/bayarea/article/Napolitano-will-cap-UC-enrollment-unless-state-6113208.php>; "New Bill Would Equalize College Tuition for Every NC Resident," WRAL.com, April 8, 2015, <http://www.wral.com/new-bill-would-equalize-college-tuition-for-every-nc-resident/14568686/>
- 20 "The DREAM Act," American Immigration Council, May 18, 2011, <http://www.immigrationpolicy.org/just-facts/dream-act>.
- 21 Ibid
- 22 Ibid
- 23 Caitlin Patler & Lauren D. Appelbaum, "Reaching the Dream: The Federal Dream Act, the California Dream Act and Undocumented Student Activism" UCLA Institute for Research on Labor & Employment, 2011, <http://www.irlle.ucla.edu/publications/documents/ResearchBrief10.pdf>, 3; Molly Moorhead, "Obama says DREAM Act Hasn't Changed Since Republicans Supported it, Only Politics Has," PolitiFact June 26, 2012, <http://www.politifact.com/truth-o-meter/statements/2012/jun/26/barack-obama/obama-says-dream-act-hasnt-changed-republicans-sup/>.
- 24 Caleb Kim, Lost American DREAM of Undocumented Students: Understanding the DREAM (Development, Relief, and Education for Alien Minors) Act, 35 Children & Schs. 55, 55 (2013) ("Consequently, these students tend to drop out of high school and are at risk of engaging in illegal activities because they often have little incentive to complete high school in light of an uncertain future."); Stephanie Potochnick, Univ. of North Carolina Chapel Hill, "How States Can Reduce the Dropout Rate for Undocumented Immigrants" 3-4, Presented at the PAA Conference (Mar. 31-Apr. 2, 2011), <http://paa2011.princeton.edu/papers/110491>; Katherine Mangan, "In-State Tuition for Illegal Immigrants Can Be a Plus for Both States and Students," Chronicle of Higher Education (May 18, 2011), <http://chronicle.com/article/In-State-Tuition-for-Illegal/127581/>.
- 25 National Conference of State Legislatures, "Tuition Benefits for Immigrants" 2014, [http://www.ncsl.org/documents/statefed/In\\_state\\_tuition\\_07152014.pdf](http://www.ncsl.org/documents/statefed/In_state_tuition_07152014.pdf).
- 26 Mike Sunnucks, "Immigration, 'Dreamers' Headed the Way of Same-Sex Marriage, Marijuana in Arizona," Phx. Bus. J. May 11, 2015, <http://www.bizjournals.com/phoenix/blog/business/2015/05/immigration-dreamers-headed-the-way-of-same-sex.html>.
- 27 Roberto G. Gonzales & Angie M. Bautista-Chavez, "Two Years and Counting: Assessing the Growing Power of DACA" American Immigration Council, 2014, <http://www.immigrationpolicy.org/special-reports/two-years-and-counting-assessing-growing-power-daca>; Tim Henderson, "Immigrants Find State Responses to DACA Vary," USA Today Sept. 2, 2014, <http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2014/09/02/stateline-daca-immigration/14965709/>.
- 28 National Conference of State Legislatures "Undocumented Student Tuition: State Action," June 12, 2014, <http://www.ncsl.org/research/education/undocumented-student-tuition-state-action.aspx>.
- 29 "Achieving the Dream, Update: State Policies Regarding In-State Tuition for Undocumented Students" 2007, [http://achievingthedream.org/system/files\\_force/resources/UndocImmigUpdate\\_0307.pdf](http://achievingthedream.org/system/files_force/resources/UndocImmigUpdate_0307.pdf); Jessica Salsbury, "Evading 'Residence': Undocumented Student, Higher Education, and the States," American University Law Review, 459, 2003, (comparing the Texas approach of redefining residency with California's exemption method), 53.
- 30 Carl Krueger, "Financial Aid Benefits for Undocumented Students," WICHE, May 27, 2015, <http://higheredpolicies.wiche.edu/content/blog/detail/Financial%20Aid%20Benefits%20for%20Undocumented%20Students>; Denis C. Theriault, "Immigration Debate: Student Aid Bill, Almost to Kate Brown, Causes Stir in House," Oregonian, July 2, 2015, [http://www.oregonlive.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/07/immigration\\_debate\\_student\\_aid.html](http://www.oregonlive.com/politics/index.ssf/2015/07/immigration_debate_student_aid.html); Peter Wong, "Lawmakers Clear Grants for Undocumented Students," Portland Tribune, July 2, 2015, <http://portlandtribune.com/pt/9-news/265771-139414-lawmakers-clear-grants-for-undocumented-students->.
- 31 Viany Orozco & Nancy K. Cauthen, "Work Less, Study More, & Succeed" Demos, 2009, [http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/WorkLessStudyMore\\_Demos.pdf](http://www.demos.org/sites/default/files/publications/WorkLessStudyMore_Demos.pdf).
- 32 Radha Roy Biswas, "Achieving the Dream, Access to Community College for Undocumented Immigrants: A Guide for State Policymakers" 2005, <http://www.williamperezphd.com/articles/biswas-2005.pdf>, 10; H. Kenny Nienhusser & Kevin J. Dougherty, "Implementation of College In-State Tuition for Undocumented Immigrants in New York" Institute for Urban & Minority Education, 2010, [http://www.nylarnet.org/reports/imm\\_](http://www.nylarnet.org/reports/imm_)

- in%20state%20tuition.pdf; Kelsey Sheehy, "How Immigrants Without Legal Status Can Pay for College," U.S. News & World Report, August 15, 2014, <http://www.usnews.com/education/best-colleges/paying-for-college/articles/2014/08/15/how-immigrants-without-legal-status-can-pay-for-college>.
- 33 Mark Reagan "Bill To End In-State Tuition For Undocumented Immigrants In Texas Is A Step Closer To A Vote" San Antonio Current, April 5, 2015, <http://www.sacurrent.com/the-daily/archives/2015/04/07/bill-to-end-in-state-tuition-for-undocumented-immigrants-in-texas-is-a-step-closer-to-a-vote>
- 34 Texas Higher Education Coordinating Board, "Overview: Eligibility for In-State Tuition and State Financial Aid Programs" February 2015, <https://drive.google.com/file/d/0B0kkOiAWUCUGSI82dkZ2czRTNW8/view>
- 35 "Limited English Proficient Individuals in the United States: Number, Share, Growth, and Linguistic Diversity," Migration Policy Institute, 2011, <http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/limited-english-proficient-individuals-united-states-number-share-growth-and-linguistic>
- 36 "Language Access in New York State: A Snapshot from the Community Perspective," Center for Popular Democracy, October 2013, [https://populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/LanguageAccess\\_FINAL.pdf](https://populardemocracy.org/sites/default/files/LanguageAccess_FINAL.pdf)
- 37 Ibid
- 38 Ibid
- 39 Governments must provide language access services in order to comply with Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, which prohibits against discrimination based on national origin; Presidential Executive Order 13166 ("Improving Access to Services for Persons with Limited English Proficiency"), signed in August 2000, requires federal agencies to examine the services they provide, identify any need for services to those with limited English proficiency, and develop and implement a system to provide those services so LEP persons can have meaningful access to them.
- 40 "Limited English Proficient Individuals in the United States: Number, Share, Growth, and Linguistic Diversity," Migration Policy Institute, 2011, <http://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/limited-english-proficient-individuals-united-states-number-share-growth-and-linguistic>
- 41 Id. Note 37
- 42 "Citizenship: A Wise Investment for Cities," The Center for Popular Democracy, 2014, [http://www.citiesforcitizenship.org/Cities\\_for\\_Citizenship.pdf](http://www.citiesforcitizenship.org/Cities_for_Citizenship.pdf)
- 43 Ibid
- 44 Ibid
- 45 Ron Haydik. "Noncitizen Voting Rights: Extending the Franchise in the United States." National Civic Review, Accessed October 14, 2016, <http://www.u.arizona.edu/~jag/POL596A/haydukext.pdf>
- 46 Ibid
- 47 Ron Hayduk. "The History of Immigrant Voting Rights in Maryland," Accessed October 14, 2016, <http://ronhayduk.com/immigrant-voting/around-the-us/state-histories/maryland-history/>
- 48 Ibid
- 49 Ron Hayduk. "Democracy for All: Restoring Immigrant Voting Rights in the U.S." New York, Routledge, 2006.
- 50 Drew Spencer. "Testimony of FairVote—The Center for Voting and Democracy." Testimony before the New York City Council. May 9, 2013.
- 51 ICE Enforcement and Removal Operations Report: Fiscal Year 2014, Accessed October 14, 2016. <https://www.ice.gov/doclib/about/offices/ero/pdf/2014-ice-immigration-removals.pdf>
- 52 8 USC 1362.
- 53 Mark Noferi "Municipalities Help Advance Access to Counsel for Immigrants" August 13, 2014, <http://immigrationimpact.com/2014/08/13/municipalities-help-advance-access-to-counsel-for-immigrants/>
- 54 NYIRS Steering Committee, "Accessing Justice: The Availability and Adequacy of Counsel in Removal Proceedings, New York Immigrant Representation Study Report: Part I," 33 CARDOZO L. REV. 357 (2011), [http://www.cardozolawreview.com/content/denovo/NYIRS\\_Report.pdf](http://www.cardozolawreview.com/content/denovo/NYIRS_Report.pdf)
- 55 Ibid
- 56 Mark Noferi "Municipalities Help Advance Access to Counsel for Immigrants" August 13, 2014, <http://immigrationimpact.com/2014/08/13/municipalities-help-advance-access-to-counsel-for-immigrants/>
- 57 Laurie Garduque and Nicholas Turner "As female jail population increases, call for reform" USA Today, September 30, 2016, <http://www.vera.org/news/new-york-city-provide-universal-representation-detained>
- 58 Interview with Oren Root, Vera Institute of Justice, March 9, 2016. On file with at the Center for Popular Democracy.
- 59 Miranda-Olivares v. Clackamas Co., No. 3:12-cv-02317-ST, 2014 WL 1414305, at \*9-10 (D. Or. Apr. 11, 2014).

- 60 "California Immigrant Deportations Plummet After TRUST Act" CBS SFBay Area, April 6, 2014, <http://sanfrancisco.cbslocal.com/2014/04/06/immigration-deportation-trust-act/>
- 61 Laura Sullivan "Prison Economics Help Drive Ariz. Immigration Law" NPR Morning Edition, October 28, 2010, <http://www.npr.org/2010/10/28/130833741/prison-economics-help-drive-ariz-immigration-law>
- 62 Beth Werlin, "Government Losing its License to Operate Family Detention Center in Pennsylvania" February 1, 2016, <http://immigrationimpact.com/2016/02/01/family-detention-pennsylvania-license/>
- 63 Alfonso Gonzales and Shannon Speed, "Hunger strike is a conscience call to end family detention" April 23, 2015, <http://thehill.com/blogs/congress-blog/civil-rights/239740-hunger-strike-is-a-conscience-call-to-end-family-detention>
- 64 "Prison Company Settles Lawsuit with Pines." South Florida Sun Sentinel, January 7, 2016.
- 65 Patrick McGreevy "Gov. Brown signs bill to reduce deportations for minor crimes" Los Angeles Times, July 21, 2014, <http://www.latimes.com/local/crime/la-me-pol-brown-364-days-20140722-story.html>



[populardemocracy.org](http://populardemocracy.org)